
DRAFT 
VIRGINIA BOARD OF HEALTH PROFESSIONS 

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH PROFESSIONS 
FULL BOARD MEETING 

February 15, 2011 
 
TIME AND PLACE:  The meeting was called to order at 12:50 p.m. on Tuesday, 

February 15, 2011 at the Department of Health Professions, 
Perimeter Center, 9960 Mayland Drive, 2nd Floor, Board Room 
2, Henrico, VA, 23233 
 

PRESIDING OFFICER:  Damien Howell, MS, PT, OCS   Chair 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Mary Lou Argow, Counseling 
Yvonne Haynes, Social Work 
Damien Howell, Physical Therapy 
David Kozera, Pharmacy 
Patricia Lane, Nursing 
Fernando Martinez, Citizen Member 
Michael Stutts, Psychology 
John Wise, Veterinary Medicine 
 

MEMBERS NOT PRESENT: 
 

Maureen Clancy, Citizen Member 
Paul T. Conway, Citizen Member 
Billie Watson Hughes, Funeral Directors & Embalmers 
Juan M. Montero, Medicine 
Jonathan Noble, Optometry 
Mary Smith, Long Term Care Administrators 
Paul Zimmet, Dentistry 
 

STAFF PRESENT: Elizabeth A. Carter, Ph.D., Executive Director for the Board 
Dr. Dianne Reynolds-Cane, MD, DHP Director 
Arne Owens, DHP Chief Deputy Directory 
Justin Crow, Research Assistant 
Laura Chapman, Operations Manager 
Diane Powers, DHP Director of Communications 
 

GUESTS: Matthew Cobb, Deputy Secretary, Health & Human Resources 
 

OTHERS PRESENT: Wendy DiNonno, Virginia Assoc. of Genetic Counselors 
Becky Perdue, VSCLS 
Emy Morris, VCU-Clinical Lab. Sciences 
 

QUORUM: With 8 members present a quorum was established. 
 

AGENDA: No changes or additions were made to the agenda. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT: There was no public comment. 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Meeting minutes from December 14, 2010 were approved by 
motion of Dr. Wise and properly seconded by Mary Lou 
Argow.  Fernando Martinez, Citizen Member, abstained stating 
that he was not present at the meeting. 
     



SECRETARY’S REPORT Matt Cobb, Deputy Secretary with Health and Human 
Resources thanked the Board on behalf of Secretary Hazel and 
Governor McDonnell for its dedication to healthcare.  Mr. 
Cobb advised the Board of the issues currently facing the 
Commonwealth regarding healthcare reform and the role that 
the Department and Board of Health Professions will play in 
supporting the health system.  Mr. Cobb advised the board that 
ideas or recommendations that they believe would be of 
assistance should be sent to Dr. Reynolds-Cane. 
 

DEPARTMENT DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT: 

Dr. Reynolds-Cane is a Senior Advisor on the Virginia Health 
Reform Initiative Advisory Council.  The purpose of the 
Virginia Health Reform Initiative is to go beyond federal health 
reform and recommend other innovative healthcare solutions 
that meet the needs of Virginia’s citizens and government.   
 
Dr. Cane reported that the Department of Health Professions 
was involved in the National Take Back Day Initiative, 
sponsored by the U.S. Drug Enforcement Agency and in 
cooperation with Virginia State Police.  This event provided an 
opportunity for the public to surrender expired, unwanted, or 
unused pharmaceutical controlled substances and other 
medications for destruction at 82 locations, resulting in 2.5 tons 
destroyed.  
 
Dr. Reynolds-Cane stated that the Department of Health 
Professions is a well oiled machine, and the Board of Health 
Professions is the Department’s most critical success factor as 
it represents the people of Virginia. 
 

LEGISLATIVE/REGULATORY 
UPDATE: 

Dr. Carter provided an update on several pieces of legislation 
that the agency is tracking.  The Attachment provides a 
summary. 
 

COMMITTEE REPORT: Regulatory Research Committee 
Mr. Howell presented a report of the Committee’s activities 
and actions.  The Committee’s recommendations are listed as 
follows: 
 
Clinical Laboratory Scientists and Technicians 
This study is awaiting information on Virginia laboratory 
inspections from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid 
Services.  The Committee will not move forward with 
recommendations until it has independent insight into what has 
been occurring in Virginia’s inspected laboratories.  A Freedom 
of Information Act request was earlier submitted and received 
by CMS.  
 
Genetic Counselors 
The Committee reviewed policy options for recommendations 
ranging from no action to licensure.  They concluded that 
regulation was warranted and narrowed the potential options to 
title protection / voluntary certification or licensure.  Staff will 
communicate this to the Board of Medicine and seek their 



comments and additional information from the states currently 
regulating genetic counselors prior to making a final 
recommendation to the Board.  All Board members voted in 
favor of the Committee’s report. 
 
Practitioner Self Referral 
The proposal put forth by The Therapy Network, L.L.C. was 
reviewed by Administrative Proceedings, Board Counsel, 
Board Chair, and agency subordinate and Board member, Dr. 
Montero. The Advisory Opinion indicates that the proposal 
provided by The Therapy Network, L.L.C., does not conflict 
with the Act.  Motion was made by Damien Howell and 
properly 2nd by Fernando Martinez.  All Board members were 
in favor. 
 

BOARD REPORTS: Physical Therapy Board 
Damien Howell advised the Board that they presented Sanction 
Reference information at the annual meeting of the Federation 
of State Boards of Physical Therapy, and it was very well 
received.   
 
Veterinary Medicine Board 
Dr. Wise reported that the Board of Veterinary Medicine would 
be presenting information to the Virginia Veterinary Medical 
Association next week on issues ranging from discipline to 
continuing education with an emphasis on how important it is 
to ensure good communication between the veterinarian and 
client. 
 
Pharmacy Board 
David Kozera informed the Board that the implementation of 
inspection “ticketing” is going very well.  He stated that 
compliance in addressing deficiencies has increased 
dramatically since its implementation.  He recommends this to 
the other Boards that conduct inspections:  Veterinary 
Medicine and Funeral Directors and Embalmers. 
 
Psychology Board 
Michael Stutts informed the Board that public comment is 
being received for the Board of Psychology’s periodic 
regulatory review. 
 
Social Work 
Yvonne Haynes informed the Board that it is possible that a 
new level of licensure, between Licensed Social Worker and 
Licensed Clinical Social Worker, may emerge to address the 
need for intensive in-home services.  This new licensed masters 
social worker level, if it comes to fruition, would be supervised 
by Licensed Clinical Social Workers. 
 
Nursing 
Patricia Lane reported that a collaborative effort between the 
Robert Woods Johnson Foundation and the Institute of 
Medicine enabled a live video conference on the Future of 



Nursing.  Participants from the nursing professional 
associations, Board of Nursing Board members and staff and 
others were able to electronically attend the conference here at 
the Conference Center conference.  Also, Virginia’s nurses 
vied for and won a related Robert Woods Johnson Foundation 
Rural Assistance Center grant. 
 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT: 
 
 
 

Key Performance Measures 
Dr. Carter noted that the agency is maintaining excellent 
performance and is continuing its efforts to achieve even 
greater efficiencies, without sacrificing quality.   
 
Healthcare Workforce Data Center 
Dr. Carter advised the Board of the on going progress being 
made by the Healthcare Workforce Data Center.  The following 
surveys are in the start-up phase; Pharmacy Workforce 
Advisory Committee and Dentistry Workforce Advisory 
Committee.  The Behavioral Science Workforce Advisory 
Committee will be finalizing its survey this month.  The Nurse 
Practitioner survey has been sent to the Department’s Data 
Department for implementation.    
 
On behalf of the new Virginia Health Workforce Development 
Authority (VHWDA), the Department of Health submitted a 
proposal for and received a Healthcare Workforce 
Implementation grant totaling $1.93 million for the next two 
years with an option for a third.  They will be collaborating 
with DHP’s Healthcare Workforce Data Center.   
 
BHP Budget 
The Board of Health Professions’ expenditures remain well 
within budget. 
 
Sanctioning Reference 
Sanctioning Reference is moving forward with almost all 
compliance rates above 70%. 
 
Agency Operating Efficiency Measures 
Agency Operating Efficiency Measures were implemented by 
Director Dr. Reynolds-Cane on January 27, 2011.  These 
measures have been implemented to confront the financial 
challenges that the agency faces in the coming year. 
 
OAG’s Office 
Eric Gregory, former Assistant Attorney General and Counsel 
for the Board, has left his position to serve as Assistant 
Commonwealth’s Attorney in Powhatan County.  He will be 
replaced temporarily by Senior Assistant Attorney 
General/Section Chief Allyson Tysinger who will serve as legal 
counsel/OAG contact. 
   

NEW BUSINESS: 
 

The Board of Health Professions is currently missing three 
board members:  the representative for the Board of Audiology 
& Speech Language Pathology and two Citizen Members. 



 
New Board Member, David Kozera, has been added to the 
Regulatory Research Committee. 
 
In June the Nominating Committee will have no members due 
to Board member expirations.  So Board members with an 
interest in serving should notify the Board office as soon as 
possible. 
 
The next Full Board meeting will be held May 3, 2011. 
 

ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 2:06 p.m. 
 

 
 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
Damien Howell, MS, PT, OCS,    Elizabeth A. Carter, Ph.D. 
Board Chair      Executive Director for the Board 
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